Public Document Pack



OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Thursday, 4 June 2020 at 6.00 pm

Contact: Elaine Huckell

Scrutiny Officer

Direct: 020-8132 1178 Tel: 020-8379-1000

E-mail: elaine.huckell@enfield.gov.uk Council website: www.enfield.gov.uk

AGENDA – PART 1 To follow papers

3. THE RE-OPENING OF PRIMARY SCHOOLS IN ENFIELD (Pages 1 - 32)



London Borough of Enfield

Overview & Scrutiny Committee Meeting Date – 4th June, 2020

Subject: COVID19 & Schools Cabinet Member: Councillor Rick Jewell

Key Decision: No

Executive Summary

- 1. This information report provides details on how schools in the borough have responded to the lockdown caused by COVID19 and how schools are preparing for the proposed return to school for certain year groups from 1st June. The report also outlines the council's position following the government announcement about extending school opening on 28th May.
- 2. Primary schools have been asked to respond to a survey outlining their arrangements with about a third of schools proposing to return on 1st or 2nd June (based on current returns) with others returning on 8th June or later. Some schools have yet to decide. Schools are also proposing to open in different ways. Some are opening classes for Nursery, Reception, Year 1 and Year 6 classes at the same time. Some schools are staggering the return of classes, some are operating a rota system whilst others are closing on Wednesdays for midweek cleaning. All maintained schools have completed risk assessments and are following government guidance as provided for example on cleaning.

Proposal(s)

3. The council will continue to work with all schools to support the re-opening of schools in a way that is safe and protects staff and pupils.

Reason for Proposal

4. The proposal is a key duty of the council to ensure that schools safely reopen to more pupils in a way that protects both staff and pupils.

Purpose of Report

5. This report provides information on how schools have responded to the COVID19 crisis and the plans that schools must respond to the government's proposals that primary schools should reopen from 1st June.

Relevance to the Council's Corporate Plan

6. Children and young people need to be in school to receive formal education to support their learning and achieve qualifications if it is deemed safe for them to do so.

Background

- 7. With the advent of the COVID19 crisis, schools were closed to most pupils from the middle of March. The exception to this has been to vulnerable pupils and to children from key worker families. Most staff members worked from home with children who were in school being looked after by teachers and support staff on a volunteer basis often using a rota system.
- 8. Senior local authority staff have been meeting with headteacher representatives on a weekly basis to discuss a range of issues raised by schools and advice provided by government. School opening and attendance is monitored daily by the local authority. There have been and continue to be weekly meetings with the Department for Education and more recently with the Regional Schools Commissioner. The Director of Education has been updating schools twice weekly and all updates from the Department for Education and local updates are published on the Enfield Hub website.
- 9. During this period, most schools in the borough have remained open. Some academy chains have created hub schools, but these haven't always proved popular with parents and children who prefer attending their own schools. Because of the low numbers of pupils attending schools, arrangements have been made between schools with for example one school closing and pupils attending a neighbouring school. Secondary schools have had low numbers attending partly due to distances that some children must travel to attend school.
- 10. To support children's learning at home, many schools have online learning platforms although how developed these are does vary considerably from school to school. The Enfield School Improvement Team have developed "Enfield Learns Together" which includes a range of learning opportunities. There are a range of online materials published which schools are using to support learning. To support the emotional and mental health needs of staff, parents and pupils, "Enfield Thrives Together" has been developed with a range of service providers
- 11. Most Special Schools have been open throughout the lockdown period although to far fewer pupils. Each pupil was risk assessed as to whether they should be in school or not although many parents made the decision to keep their children at home. There has been much positive feedback from parents on the support provided by schools to children with special needs and their families
- 12. Government guidance has prioritised the need for vulnerable pupils (that is Looked After Children, those on Child Protection Plans and Children in Need) to be in school with specific guidance issued to support this. In Enfield, the numbers of vulnerable children in school has continued to rise and is now at

about 23%. (much higher than the national average). All children with EHCPs will have been risk assessed by their schools and a template for this has been provided by the SEND team. Some aspects of the legal framework relating to SEND have been modified such as on meeting the requirements of an EHCP and on the timeframe for the assessment process.

- 13. The government has announced the intention that schools will open to specific year groups of pupils (Nursery, Reception, Year 1 and Year 6) from the 1st June (from 15th June for secondary schools for Year 10 and Year 12) subject to a final decision being made on 28th May. In preparation for this, all schools have been risk assessing this process and a guidance template has been provided to schools (see Appendix 1). All maintained schools have returned completed assessments to the Health & Safety Team to be reviewed.
- 14. A survey was sent to primary schools on 26th May to ascertain their plans for the possible reopening of schools next week to specific year groups. The returns received showed that 21 schools intended to open on 1st June and a further 9 on the 2nd June. Others said they would open later in the week whilst some are intending to open on the 8th June. Some schools had yet to make a decision. From the returns received, it was expected that nearly all primary schools would be open by 15th June unless government advice changes. Because of staffing considerations, parental response to the opening and school context (for example classroom size), schools are considering opening in different ways. Some schools are staggering their opening gradually introducing different year groups whilst others are operating a rota system. Some schools are closing midweek for cleaning or early on a Friday.
- 15. The local authority requests returns from schools each day providing information on whether they are open and how many children are attending. The Department for Education also requests this information. Not all schools make these returns as they are not obligatory. From the returns received at least 38 primary schools were open to the children of key workers and also to vulnerable pupils. At least 12 schools had opened to extended year groups with one school reporting over 100 pupils attending school. As noted in 3.8, it is expected that more schools will open to extended year groups this week. Five schools had staff training days on the Monday and are thus likely to open on the Tuesday. Some schools clearly did change their minds later last week and over the weekend over whether to open on 1st June.
- 16. The government have advised that secondary schools should be open to Year 10 and Year 12 pupils from 15th June for some face to face provision. Schools have been advised they have considerable flexibility in interpreting this which could range potentially from a one-off pastoral meeting with individual students to a return to subject class teaching (albeit in small groups). Each school will determine their own approach. Maintained schools will be expected to return their risk assessments to the local authority for review.
- 17. The government have also indicated that they would like all primary school pupils to return to school before the end of term subject to scientific advice

on COVID19. There is little further information on this currently, but it will present a considerable challenge for schools to manage in terms of the current COVID19 safety arrangements,

Main Considerations for the Council

- 18. One of the main considerations for the council is that schools, when they open to more pupils, are safe places for children and staff. Thus it is essential that proper risk assessments are carried out by the school. It is recognised that the decision to open rests with the headteacher of the school itself as this is an operational decision usually taken in consultation with the Chair of Governors. The Cabinet Member for Children's Services has written to the Secretary of State (Appendix 2) outlining Enfield Council's view.
- 19. A further concern is that some children will not have been in school for 6 months and there is evidence that this will disproportionally impact on children from poorer socio-economic backgrounds. Some pupils do not have access to a laptop or computer or internet in their homes which means little if any learning is taking place. Some secondary headteachers have expressed considerable concern about this. The government have introduced a scheme called Computers for Schools for vulnerable pupils and for disadvantaged Year 10 pupils but these have yet to arrive in the borough. The concern is that some children's life chances could be seriously impacted on by their loss of learning.

Safeguarding Implications

20. This is an information report providing information on how schools are responding to the COVID19 crisis. The government's policy has been to encourage vulnerable pupils to attend school because of the potential safeguarding issues that may arise in their home environments. Social workers have been working with families and schools to encourage attendance and this is now at 23%. Families have often been fearful of sending their children back to school in the current context.

Public Health Implications

21. There are potential public health implications of children returning to school which have been considered by the government's expert SAGE group which has provided expert scientific advice.

Equalities Impact of the Proposal

22. This is an information report so does not require an EIA

Environmental and Climate Change Considerations

23. N/A

Risks that may arise if the proposed decision and related work is not taken

24. Opening schools to more pupils is an operational decision for headteachers in consultation with governing bodies. Without support, schools may not be able to open safely for all their pupils.

Risks that may arise if the proposed decision is taken and actions that will be taken to manage these risks

25. Actions taken to support schools will be monitored on a weekly basis and more frequently as needed through meetings with headteacher representatives. Senior managers will overview communications, educational, social and emotional support, risk assessments, HR and other support provided to schools.

Financial Implications

26. There are no specific financial implications although schools have incurred additional costs due to COVID19 such as remaining open during school holidays. Some schools have lost monies due to having very little income from lettings.

Legal Implications

27. This is an information report so there are no specific legal implications

Report Author: Peter Nathan

Director of Education

peter.nathan@enfield.gov.uk

020 83795492

Date of report 4th June 2020

Appendices

Background Papers

The following documents have been relied on in the preparation of this report:

Appendix 1 – Risk assessment template (schools opening to further year groups)

Appendix 2 – Letter sent to the Secretary of State for Education by Councillor Rick Jewell, Cabinet Member for Children's Services, Education & Protection.



THIS IS A GUIDE OF CONSIDERATIONS FOR A RISK ASSESSMENT FOR COVID-19, BUT HEADTEACHERS MUST CONSIDER THE WORK ACTIVITIES AND ENVIRONMENT IN THEIR SCHOOLS TO UNDERTAKE THEIR OWN RISK ASSESSMENT

EXAMPLE RISK ASSESSMENT – SCHOOLS DURING CORONAVIRUS PANDEMIC (COVID-19)

School:			
Headteacher:	Insert	Persons undertaking the assessment:	Headteacher/ Senior Leadership Team/ School Business Manager
Work Activity being assessed:	Risk Assessment for Schools in response to Coronavirus	Risk Assessment Number:	Insert
Date of assessment:	Insert	Date of next review:	Suggest review in one month or sooner if Government advice changes

SCOPE OF OPERATION, LOCATION AND TIME	ASSOCIATED GUIDANCE
SCOPE OF OPERATION (description of tasks being undertaken): facilities/activities relevant to your school	NHS 111 https://111.nhs.uk/covid-19
Education settings must be able to achieve the following controls as defined by the Department of Education before opening the school to a wider population. The Risk Assessment must be reviewed by Head Teachers point by point and where actions are implemented, they must be reworded to show how the controls have been applied.	Government guidance: https://www.gov.uk/coronavirus https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/public-health-england
Where points are not completed but will need to be addressed, they should be placed in Further Actions Required column with a time frame for completion. Items that are not applicable to the school's specific settings should be deleted.	www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus- outbreak-faqs Actions for educational and childcare settings to prepare
Specific groups will not be able to attend school following reopening, the advice from DfE is as	for wider opening from 1 June 2020 Coronavirus (COVID-19): implementing protective measures in education and childcare settings
Vulnerable children and young people (0 to 18 years of age) who have been classed as clinically extremely vulnerable due to pre-existing medical conditions have been advised to shield. These children should not attend	What parents and carers need to know about schools and other education settings during the coronavirus outbreak www.nhs.uk/live-well/health-body/best-way-to-wash-your-
 school or childcare, and they should continue to be supported at home as much as possible. Vulnerable adults Clinically vulnerable individuals who are at higher risk of severe illness (for example, people with some pre-existing conditions as set out in the Staying at home and away from others (social distancing) guidance should work 	hands/ https://www.nursingtimes.net/news/research-and-innovation/paper-towels-much-more-effective-at-removing-viruses-than-hand-dryers-17-04-2020/
from home where possible. Clinically vulnerable individuals who cannot work from home, should be offered the safest available on-site roles (staying 2 meters away from	https://www.publichealth.hscni.net/news/covid-19-

Page (

THIS IS A GUIDE OF CONSIDERATIONS FOR A RISK ASSESSMENT FOR COVID-19, BUT HEADTEACHERS MUST CONSIDER THE WORK ACTIVITIES AND ENVIRONMENT IN THEIR SCHOOLS TO UNDERTAKE THEIR OWN RISK ASSESSMENT

others when possible).

- 3. Living with clinically vulnerable person. If a child or a member of staff lives with someone who is clinically vulnerable including those who are pregnant, they can attend school or childcare setting.
- 4. Living with a shielded person, as set out in the COVID-19: guidance on shielding and protecting people defined on medical grounds as extremely vulnerable guidance, it is advised they only attend an education or childcare setting if strict social distancing can be adhered to. If social distancing cannot be adhered to, due to the nature of the children, those individuals should not attend the setting and be supported to learn or work from home.

LOCATION:

Name of school

WHEN DOES THE ACTIVITY TAKE PLACE (early hours, during normal hours, after 6pm or at weekends)

Add in any other hours/days

coronavirus

Council Risk Assessment Sheet				
Activity:	Risk Assessment for Schools in response to Coronavirus	No. of pages:	Page number:	

What are the hazards?	Who is at risk and How would they be harmed? (e.g. staff, public, contractors – trip, slip, fall, assault)	What is currently done to reduce / control the risk?	Risk level scoring (H,M,L)	What more can be done to reduce risk?	Action by whom, by when?
Preparation of the school before re-opening		Premises and utilities have been health and safety checked and building is compliant (use usual compliance checklist) Usual premises checks Water treatments/checks (eg legionella) Fire alarm testing Repairs Grass cutting Portable Appliance Testing Fridges and freezers Boiler/ heating servicing Internet services Any other statutory inspections Insurance covers reopening arrangements		Carry out a formal / recorded full pre-opening premises inspection.	

ASSESSIMENT			
		Moving desks to allow social distancing Mark out social distancing, one way flows including entrances and exits and	Measure classrooms and other available rooms to assess capacity for staff and pupils
		queuing arrangements Posters erected about handwashing and persons with COVID symptoms not to enter the school	Arrangements in place to support individuals with reduced mobility for evacuation including cover arrangements in the case of
		Review evacuation routes and signage Consideration given to premises lettings and approach in place.	reduced numbers of staff.
		Consider the minimum staffing needed at any one time (and cover arrangements in case of staff absence/sickness)	Consider if there is space and ability to clean between lettings. Consider if lettings should be suspended at the current time.
		Consideration given to staffing roles and responsibilities with regards to the continued remote provision alongside inschool provision.	
		The school's annual calendar of events has been reviewed and decisions made on cancelling or going ahead with events in the immediate term, including school trips.	
Staff who have a protected characteristic (eg	WHO Staff with protected characteristics	Will need to consider staff that have protected characteristics.	
disability, pregnant or new mothers)	HOW	Managers to discuss with and consider needs of staff with protected	

Use of the building by staff with protected characteristics (eg disability, pregnancy & new mothers, religion)	Disability might impact on how staff can move around the building or use the adjusted workplace	characteristics and how the adjustments in the school will impact on them or might pose a new or different risk to them. Considering whether you need to put in place any particular measures or reasonable adjustments to take account of duties under the equalities legislation. Please consider evacuation procedure for such staff that might be needed in an emergency.		
Potential transmission of Covid-19 Coronavirus from staff/pupils with symptoms	 Pupils Staff Visitors to School Premises Cleaners Contractors Drivers Vulnerable groups (i.e., pregnant workers, those with underlying health conditions, elderly etc. 	Anyone with symptoms of COVID-19 should not attend School and report to their relevant School Liaison. School staff should access NHS 111 online which is an online interactive and personal checklist: https://111.nhs.uk/covid-19 Staff/pupils who become symptomatic should self-isolate for 7 days. If a staff member or pupil is a household contact of someone who becomes symptomatic (the case) the staff member or pupil should self-isolate for 14 days. If the staff member or pupil starts symptoms, they need to self-isolate for 7 days from that date. If staff/pupil develop symptoms whilst at	Daily Staff Briefings, Internal communication channels and cascading of messages through Senior Leadership Team will be carried out regularly to reassure and support staff, parents and carers in a fast- changing situation. Line managers will offer support to staff who are affected by Coronavirus or has a family member affected. Consistent monitoring of staff absence because of covid-19 contact / symptoms to ensure prompt return to work	

HOW

The virus is spread by droplets from coughs and sneezes and droplets picked up from surfaces work, inform Staff Liaison at school and immediately go home. Staff liaison should provide information of a swab test and provide information about returning to work when safe to do so.

<u>Handwashing</u>

 Stringent hand washing should be taking place with soap and water.

See hand washing guidance: www.nhs.uk/live-well/health-body/best-way-to-wash-your-hands/

Drying of hands with disposable paper towels is recommended. https://www.nursingtimes.net/news/research-and-innovation/paper-towels-much-more-effective-at-removing-viruses-than-hand-dryers-17-04-2020/

additional specific cleaning if there has been a Covid-19 case in the setting:

https://www.gov.uk/government/p
ublications/covid-19decontamination-in-nonhealthcare-settings/covid-19decontamination-in-nonhealthcare-settings

The following guidance

Staff, pupils to be reminded on a regular basis to wash their hands for 20 seconds with water and soap and the importance of proper drying with disposable towels.

Also reminded to catch coughs and sneezes in tissues – Follow Catch it, Bin it, kill it and to avoid touching face, eyes, nose or mouth with unclean hands. Consider making tissues will be made available throughout the workplace.

To help reduce the spread of coronavirus (COVID-19) reminding everyone of the public health advice - https://www.publichealth.hscni.net/news/covid-19-coronavirus

Internal communication channels and cascading of messages through Senior Leadership Team will be communicated to all staff concerned.

	ASSESSMENT	
	Social Distancing Social Distancing -Reducing the number of persons in any work area to comply with the 2-metre (6.5 foot) gap recommended by the Government/Public Health England. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/covid-19-guidance-on-social-distancing-and-for-vulnerable-people Social distancing also to be adhered to in Classroom, Corridors, Staff Room, School Canteen, outdoor space etc. Wearing of Gloves Where Risk Assessment identifies wearing of gloves as a requirement of the job, an adequate supply of these will be provided. Staff will be instructed on how to remove gloves carefully to reduce contamination and how to dispose of them safely.	Staff to be reminded that wearing of gloves is not a substitute for good hand washing.
Potential transmission	Staff and Pupil Individual Risk	
of virus from working within enclosed	Assessments should be reviewed in	1 3 3 3 3 1
spaces, including	consultation with the member of staff, or parents in the case of the pupil, in light of	
opaces, including	the information and circumstances	
Reception Office	regarding COVID-19.	enhanced cleaning regime.
Classroom		
Staff Kitchen	Enhanced cleaning of school.	Ensure that soap, sanitiser
areas/Staff rooms		and paper towels are
Printers	Frequently cleaning and disinfecting	
Meeting rooms	objects and surfaces, play equipment	replenished regularly

[-	ASSESSIVIENT	
Toilets	that are touched regularly particularly in	
	areas of high use such as door handles,	
	light switches, etc. using appropriate	
	cleaning products and methods.	
	5 . 6	
	Premises Staff should carry out their	
	usual health and safety checks (i.e., fire	
	safety checks, regular flushing regime) to	
	ensure the building remains safe.	
	Redesigning processes to ensure social	
	distancing in place.	
	One-way flows should be in place for	
	circulation around the school where	
	possible. Separate entry and exits with	
	one way in and out. Mark out queuing	
	arrangements.	
	Taking stone to review work askedules	
	Taking steps to review work schedules	
	including start & finish times/rotas,	
	working from home etc. to reduce	
	number of workers on site to the	
	minimum at any one time.	
	Fixed/standalone sanitisers stations or	
	containers of hand sanitiser will be set up	
	at various locations including entry and	
	exit points.	
	Staff are to regularly week hands or use	
	Staff are to regularly wash hands or use	
	hand gel frequently i.e. on arriving at	
	work, after handling parcels/post/books,	
	moving from room to room, before	
	eating.	

ASSESSMENT		
	Avoid touching people, surfaces and objects where possible and regular handwashing.	
	Cough and sneeze into a tissue and dispose of immediately into the bin (or the crook of their elbow if no tissue to hand) and wash hands afterwards.	
	If possible open windows to ventilate rooms/corridors.	
	Toilets - operate on a one-in-one-out basis if the space is not allowing 2 metre separation. Maintain hot water and soap at wash hand basins.	
	Staff to refrain from using hot air dryers and use paper towels instead if possible.	
	Meeting rooms – will have signage with maximum number of occupants to maintain 2 metre distance. Avoid inviting external visitors at present.	
	Reduce face to face meetings where possible and use other digital/remote means.	
	Staff Kitchen areas/ Staff rooms - operate on a one-in-one-out basis if the space is not allowing 2 metre separation. Staggered break and lunch breaks for pupils and staff.	

ASSESSMENT			
	Ensuring sufficient rest breaks for staff.		
	Printers - operate on a one-in-one-out basis to keep 2 metre distance. Queues will be managed. Cleaning wipes available at printers for touch points.		
	Using back-to-back or side-to-side working (rather than face-to-face) where possible.		
	Creating additional space for staff (eg for staff rooms) by using other parts of the building that are vacant or have been freed up by remote working.		
	Regulating use of locker rooms: • Access to lockers on one in and out basis.		
	 Encouraging storage of personal items and clothing in personal lockers during shifts. 		
	 Staff to avoid sharing the lockers. Where this is not possible the lockers to be cleaned between uses. 		
	Access class room via outside door if possible using one-way system.		
	Hand washing on entering all class rooms to have soap and sanitiser		

ASSESSMENT			
Classrooms to be re-arranged to ensure social distancing. This would also include other learning environments such as workshops, science labs etc. maintaining space between seats and desks where possible.			
Class sizes – recommendation is maximum of 15 initially with desks spaced out,			
If there are any shortages of teachers then teachings assistants can be allocated to lead a group, working unde the direction of a teacher.	these small groups at any		
No unnecessary equipment to be brought into school. Pupils encouraged to bring their own pencil cases from home.			
Pupils to be reminded on a daily basis of the importance of social distancing both in the School and outside. In particular consideration needs to be adopted with pupils in early years groups. How to keep small groups of children together throughout the day and to avoid larger groups of children mixing.			
Additional support for SEND and children with challenging behaviour may need to be considered.			

	Plan activities which can be undertaken outdoors with the pupils. Reduce One-to-One sessions with pupils. Where unavoidable this to be done outdoors or in well ventilated area maintaining adequate distance. Try to use any digital devices to ensure minimum contact. Regular cleaning regime of classrooms. Removal of any unnecessary items from classroom. Removal of soft furnishings, soft toys that are hard to clean. Regular/frequent cleaning of toilets for pupil use. Wipes and hand sanitisers available in class and pupils reminded to clean/wash their hands frequently. Staff to raise any concerns with the management as soon as possible.	
Potential transmission of virus from pupils presenting challenging behaviours (eg spitting and biting)	Consider what measures are needed to manage behaviour and/or personal protective equipment that might be needed.	
Potential exposure to Coronavirus – Use of PPE	The majority of staff in education settings will not require PPE beyond what they would normally need for their work, even	

	ACCECOMENT	
	if they are not always able to maintain distance of 2 metres from others. PPE only needed in a very small number cases including: Children, young people, and studen whose care routine already involves the use of PPE due to their intimate can needs should continue to receive the care in the same way.	is of ts ne re
Potential transmission of virus from Welfare office	Staff to adhere to infection control policy Regular medication protocols to be followed. Washing facility and sanitisers availabe in the welfare room. Staff to frequently wash their hands. Avoid/reduce close contact with pupi where possible. Use face mask/gloves where appropriation close contact is unavoidable.	le ls te
Potential transmission of virus from desks, monitors, keyboards and mouse	Desks to be located or will be taped of so that available desks will be 2 metre apart. If appropriate, staff to be provided with their own portable keyboard and moust for use (take with them to use	th se

	ASSESSMENT	
	whichever desk is made available) or clean between use by different users.	
	Clear desk policy will be robustly applied so as to enable effective cleaning	
	Enhanced cleaning regime - including desks every night.	
	Cleaning wipes available on each desk to clean desks and equipment as needed before and after use desk and throughout day as needed	
	Regular handwashing by staff and pupils, or use a sanitiser if not near a wash hand basin.	
	Above applies to the ICT suite for pupil use as well.	
Home visits	Home visits to be ceased for now. Information about the pupils to be obtained over the phone or other digital/remote means.	
Kitchen Operations/food preparation	School needs to decide on the interim catering arrangements with their catering provider. Options might include: Only pre -prepared supply of cold food will be available. Onsite cooking to be ceased for now. Children (where applicable) to bring their own food from home.	Online refresher training for all staff including food hygiene for kitchen staff Consistent monitoring of staff absence because of covid-19 symptoms/contact to ensure prompt return to work.

ASSESSMENT				
	Full hot food catering			
	When kitchen is operational: Catering staff to wear their usual PPE.			
	Food service over counter to enable 2 metre separation between kitchen staff and pupils (extended counter/trolley?).			
	Pre laid table service options			
	Removal of all self-serve options			
	Limit food being brought in from home			
	Food hygiene practices in place as per Better Food Guidance and accurate records maintained			
	No staff are to enter the kitchen. All deliveries and collections of meals are to be over the counter.			
	All packaging to be wiped down using approved methods before storage			
	All cooking items, plates, cutlery to be washed at 60 degrees			
	Trolleys/other surfaces to be regularly cleaned.			
	Staff to wash hands frequently.			
	Staff need to take responsibility for			

		g H & S guidance and for g any issues or concerns as they		
Potential transmission of virus during lunch/play breaks / food served in the dining hall	collect seating 2 metre Separa hall who out. Ma When I Dining I with go distanc Stagge limiting time in Pupils eleft- over Bins prodining hall with seating the production of the pupils of the seating time in the pupils of the pupils of the seating time in the pupils of the pupils of the seating time in the pupils of the pu	red lunch breaks for pupils and the number if pupils at any one the dining hall. encouraged to dispose of their er food in the bins. evided at various location in the hall. evill be supervised as normal. ered play/break times.		
Handling Deliveries	Conside frequer	ering methods to reduce cy of deliveries, for example by		

ASSESSMENT					
		ordering larger quantities less often. Local arrangements to be made whether deliveries made external to the building or to pre-allocated area as appropriate. Staff wiping the outer surfaces of delivery boxes before handling/relocating/sorting the delivery Wash hands after handling			
Potential transmission of virus from visitors/parents		deliveries/packaging Parents to observe social distancing when dropping and picking children from school.	Where parents wish to discuss any concerns with the teacher, this to be done outdoors maintaining social		
		Only one parent to pick/drop the children. Staggered school start and finish timings to avoid crowding by the school gates. Parents visiting reception office to wait outside. When queues are likely parents to maintain 2 metre distance. Social distancing arrangements put in place with good signage, floor markings	Notices displayed in Reception office reminding the parents not to send their child to school if they or anyone in the household have symptoms and to remind the public to practice social distancing when on		
		Only one parent will be allowed in the reception area at any one time. Fixed/standalone sanitisers stations will be set up at various locations including entry and exit points.	message on the school phone line about the COVID-19 symptoms and		

	ACCECOMENT	
	Screens installed at reception desk. Staff are to regularly wash hands or use hand gel frequently i.e. on arriving at work, after handling parcels/post/books, moving from room to room. Reduce intake of any paper documentation from parents. Advise parents to email any documentation. Where it is unavoidable, staff to ensure wash and sanitise hands regularly.	
Potential transmission of virus from contractors attending the school site	Contractors to be notified in advance not to attend the premises if they have symptoms Attendance by contractors notified to reception desk in advance Contractors to sign in at reception desk and declare they do not have symptoms. Site manager to ensure area of the work is clear before-hand. Any pupils and staff to leave that area. Site manager to liaise with and monitor the contractor maintaining social distancing where possible. Sanitisers stations will be set up at	Staff to observe and ask any contractors to leave the building if they have symptoms

	AUGEOUNEIT	1	
	various locations including entry and exit points. Supervised and limited access to other parts of the building Regular cleaning regime of public/communal areas.		
Potential Spread of virus from School Library	Library to be closed for time being. Staff to make use of any digital resources for pupils. Once operational only limited number of pupils can attend the library at any one time. Online reservation/book catalogue available to help pupils to reserve books. Pupils encouraged to drop the returning items in a collection box/trolley. Returned items to be quarantined for 72 hours.		
Accidents, security and other incidents:	In an emergency, for example, an accident or fire, people do not have to stay 2m apart if it would be unsafe. People involved in the provision of assistance to others should pay particular attention to sanitation measures immediately afterwards		

	ASSESSIVIENT		
	including washing hands.		
	Re-visit your first aid and fire safety arrangements which may need some alterations due to reduced staffing levels		
Potential stress/anxiety caused by COVID-19	Reassurance to staff of measures taken seriously to protect their safety. Communication of message that for most people Covid 19 results in mild illness. Also, that transmission of the virus is more likely if in contact with someone with symptoms at less than 2 metres for 15 minutes or more. Regular communications from Headteacher. Mental Health Senior Leadership Team will promote mental health & wellbeing awareness to staff during the Coronavirus outbreak and will offer whatever support they can to help Reference — https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/covid-19-guidance-for-the-public-onmental-health-and-wellbeing/guidance-for-the-public-on-the-mental-health-and-wellbeing-aspects-of-coronavirus-covid-19	Regular communication of mental health information should be communicated to all staff.	
	Regular contact with managers and colleagues		

	ACCECCINENT	
	One to one supervision meetings with manager	
	Insert school's own arrangements for access to Employee assistance line/occupational health service.	
	The Education Support Partnership provides mental health & wellbeing support to the Education sector: https://www.educationsupport.org.uk/	
	Insert school's own arrangements for any access to computer- based training on coronavirus, stress etc (eg through schools SLA)	
	Signpost to any online guidance regarding bereavement during the coronavirus period	
Travel between schools or other travel whilst at work	Encourage greater use of walking, cycling or own car rather than public transport if possible with staff.	
Travelling to and from school	Consider how children and young people arrive at School and reduce any unnecessary travel on coaches, buses or public transport where possible. (Coronavirus (COVID-19), safer travel guidance for passengers.	
	Make sure transport providers, as far as	

possible, follow hygiene rules and try to keep distance from their passengers		
Take appropriate actions to reduce risk if hygiene rules and social distancing is not possible, for example when transporting children and young people with complex needs who need support to access the vehicle or fasten seatbelts etc.		

This page is intentionally left blank



Rt. Hon. Gavin Williamson MP Secretary of State for Education Dept for Children, Schools & Families Sanctuary Buildings, 20 Great Smith Street London SW1P 3BT Please reply to: Cllr Rick Jewell

Cabinet Member for Children's

Services

Email: Cllr.rick.jewell@enfield.gov.uk

Phone: 020 8379 4038 Date: 18 May 2020

Dear Secretary of State

Prospective plans for limited reopening of primary schools on 1 June 2020

I am writing to you on behalf of Enfield Council to express our concern regarding the Government proposals to reopen primary schools for Reception, Year 1 and Year 6 pupils from 1 June 2020.

We believe that to take this action in the current context would be extremely ill advised and could have potentially highly damaging repercussions. If the Government cannot present definitive evidence that it safe to reopen schools, nor published fully funded guidance to schools on how to manage the return safely, then the decision itself from Government should be paused.

Taking this arbitrary date off the table could then allow a full and inclusive discussion with teaching unions and the wider profession to prepare properly for any partial return. All sides should be content that the risks involved are mitigated to the degree that could warrant reopening. This would also give the public confidence that it was the correct measure at the right time and prevent parents keeping their children at home.

Schools staff in Enfield are already doing a brave and fantastic job during the crisis, keeping their doors open during this time for keyworker families and vulnerable children. It is to their immense credit that they have done so with little Government support and have received relatively little recognition for their amazing efforts.

The Government should not risk exposing people to harm by rushing towards further reopening measures without the necessary scientific evidence and supporting guidance that can ensure the safety of our teaching staff, their pupil and families. Teachers and teaching unions have pointed out that the lack of clear direction and guidance from Government thus far, the lack of shared data to support the proposed

action and the absence of firm plans to provide the necessary resources to facilitate reopening mean it is very difficult to plan for partial reopening with any confidence.

During this time, it is crucial that the Government provide absolute clarity when announcement any easing of the lock down measures. Instead, the Government's fall-back position of referring to 'conditions being met' as a precursor to partial reopening appear to be lacking robustness and transparency. We urge the Government to further reflect their directive that schools must open on the 1st June 2020 and positively engagement with those on the front line in our schools.

As it stands, the Government has decided not to pause, not to engage constructively with our teaching unions and ignore the anxieties of many parents across the country by pressing ahead with plans to force schools to reopen. This does not seem like the best strategy to adopt given the risks you are asking our schools staff, pupils and their families to take.

Many of our families are not comfortable with the Government's plans and may opt to keep their children out of school until they receive the assurances they need from the Government. Enfield Council is unwilling not fine those parents who are unwilling to send their children to school given the huge uncertainties of the present time.

Already, according to the Government's official figures, over 34,000 people have lost their lives to Covid-19 and we know the real toll is likely to be significantly higher. The Government's desire to 'get back to normal' cannot be at the cost of exposing our front-line workers, children and our residents to unnecessary risk by pressing ahead with plans that are not fully worked through.

On behalf of Enfield Council, we ask that you to reconsider the Government's decision to press ahead with the directive to reopen schools on 1 June 2020.

Yours Sincerely

Cllr Rick Jewell

Cabinet Member for Children's Services

Enfield Council